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Community Newsletter
Spadework reaps rewards 
The last six months have been positively enormous for everyone involved in the regional parks and forests, a time in which the efforts of groups and individuals have paid off in spades. Read on for more news…

Waitangirua Farm secure
Yes on 18 October 2005 Greater Wellington approved the purchase of Waitangirua Farm from Landcorp Farming Ltd, with Government funding  assistance.

This means that Greater Wellington will shortly become the “beneficial owner” of the majority of Waitangirua Farm, with settlement due to take place in mid 2006. 
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The wide open spaces of Belmont Regional Park
About that Management Plan…
The Belmont Regional Park Plan was due to get under way again after the management agreements for the Kilmister and Takapu blocks were finalised.  However, with the purchase of Waitangirua Farm the process will be postponed until the final purchase agreements have been arranged and the transfer of the land to Greater Wellington is complete.  

What about Whareroa Farm?

The Department of Conservation has now agreed to purchase Whareroa Farm so its future in public hands has been secured. The question now is its management. As you will probably have heard, DOC has approached GW to see whether it will manage the land.
Greater Wellington is keeping an open mind about managing the farm, but recognises that there is still a lot of work we will have to do before the full implications of managing the farm are clear. The Council is unlikely to make a final decision until all this information is known. 
Over the next few months we will be assessing all these factors, including public expectations, and what form of management and use of the land is in the best interests of the regional ratepayers. There are significant funding implications with not only Whareroa Farm but also Waitangirua Farm, Whitireia Park and Wairarapa Wetlands so it will take time to work through.
Speaking of Queen Elizabeth Park…

Here at Parks & Forests we are really excited that the Queen Elizabeth Park Management Plan is nearly complete.  The final consultation process concluded with two days of formal hearings to consider oral submissions in early November.  The Hearing committee comprised members of the Landcare committee and nominated representatives from the community, including three iwi representatives and a KCDC community board member.  Hearing committee members listened to over 35 people submitting their hopes and aspirations for the future of Queen Elizabeth Park based on the draft management plan’s objectives and policies.  

The Hearing committee met on a later date to deliberate on what was heard and what was considered in the written submissions before making recommendations to officers for the final plan.  Councillors will receive the final plan for approval on 15 December, so you can expect to hear the outcome any time now. 

Improvements at MacKay’s Crossing 
Years of consultation and planning are finally coming to fruition at MacKay’s Crossing. Many of the park activities are now grouped together near the park entrance, making it much easier to see what’s on offer. Significant drainage works should help address past flooding problems, the new toilets are completed and the new ranger office almost ready, while numerous birds have already taken up residence in the reshaped wetlands. 
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From top: new QEP ranger’s office nearing completion. Planting in the newly reshaped wetland.
Restoring Whareroa Stream

This year saw the first plantings at a newly reshaped lower section of Whareroa Stream. This is a significant project for the Friends of Queen Elizabeth Park, which aims to remove stock access to the stream and allow a more natural meander to develop. GW Landscape Architect Annabel Riley prepared a landscape plan in conjunction with a Friends sub-committee, and with support from DOC and local iwi. 
Following a second Council grant, the restoration area will be extended a few hundred metres upstream over the summer and more planting will take place next autumn.
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GW’s Nigel Hutt and other Finance, HR and Comms staff give the Whareroa Stream project a helping hand
Parks planting aplenty    

It seems a while ago now, but in June this year we once again celebrated Arbor Day at Queen Elizabeth Park and Battle Hill Farm Forest Park.
Queen Elizabeth Park saw the first planting in the improved wetlands near MacKays Crossing, while Battle Hill’s Swampy Gully seemed to swallow hundreds more “pioneer” species further up the valley. Once again the weather turned up trumps and the 300 or so children and adults attending the two days had a great time. 
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Corporate planting days good for business

We were delighted to have the help of around 130 people from Westpac and Honda at QEP, Battle Hill and Kaitoke Regional Park during June and July. Around 330 trees were planted in wetlands, retired paddocks and a bush remnant.
The three days proved really enjoyable for everyone working as well. The Westpac staff thought it was a great opportunity to have a break from their desks, do some physical work in the parks and spend time with colleagues they don’t regularly see. For many from both Westpac and Honda it was their first time at a planting day, but they all got stuck in very enthusiastically!
We are keen to host more corporate environmental days on the parks. While planting is centred on the winter months we also welcomed a group from ACC during November for releasing and potting up. If you think your work group would enjoy a day out, please email parks@gw.govt.nz
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From left: Westpac staff at MacKays Crossing; Honda planting at Te Marua, Kaitoke RP

Unveiling tales of the Rail Trail 
Saturday October 29 2005 dawned fine and sunny, just as it had exactly 50 years earlier when hundreds gathered at Cross Creek to farewell the Rimutaka Incline and Fell locomotives. 

This time small buses took attendees right into Cross Creek along the railway formation, and many were delighted to pass the site of their former homes, including the single men’s hostel known as “The Alley” or “The Barracks”. As it had been 50 years earlier Cross Creek was buzzing with activity. Department of Conservation and Greater Wellington staff provided morning tea and a sausage sizzle. One person quipped that it was nice to see smoke rising over Cross Creek again! Among those present were former drivers, firemen, teachers, school pupils, fitters, guards and even a few from the Rimutaka Tunnel staff.

Participants spent time admiring the new interpretation posts erected by DOC at Cross Creek. Four of the panels were mounted on ballast adjacent to the shelter, while others were located at the site of the locomotive depot, turntable pit and at the foot of the Rimutaka Incline. Each post featured a period photograph with historical information and memories from former residents. 

The unveiling ceremony featured speeches from DOC Director General Hugh Logan, GW Chair Ian Buchanan and Fell Society President Noel Meek. Hugh spoke of the importance of recognising heritage sites and the added interest this provided for those experiencing the outdoors. Ian recalled the former Wellington City and Suburban Water Board which maintained the corridor of railway land after closure in 1955, making it easier to develop as a recreational trail. Noel recalled some of the Wellington – Masterton railway history and paid tribute to those who had constructed the line in the 1870s, particularly the section between Upper Hutt and Featherston. The entire railway from Wellington to Featherston had been built and opened in a little over six years, a remarkable achievement considering the terrain, weather, earthworks and engineering required. 

All the speakers were very supportive of the strong working relationships between DOC, South Wairarapa Rotary, Greater Wellington, and the Friends of the Fell Society.

Gwyneth Halson, President of the South Wairarapa Rotary Club, presented a plaque in recognition of the new viewing area and Rotary’s International’s Centennial. Rail Trail users may now view the lower section of the Rimutaka Incline, including Price’s Tunnel and the “long straight”, from a platform between Siberia and Summit tunnels. The location is from where movie film and photographs were taken of trains plodding up the 1 in 15 grade.  

Neil Buchanan, Contracts Manager of the New Zealand Railways Corporation, presented another plaque which recognised the settlements of Cross Creek and Summit, and the railway staff and their families who kept the Incline and its Fell locomotives working for 77 years.

©Graeme Jupp, November 2005
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From left: Fell Society President Noel Meek addresses the crowd of around 200; mixing, mingling and viewing some of the new panels at Cross Creek.
Trail connections getting closer

The last few months have seen steady progress towards the big goal of being able to walk or cycle from Petone to the Wairarapa off-road. With help from the Phoenix Trust, Upper Hutt City Council installed an underpass beneath the Mangaroa Bridge, enabling Plateau residents to safely cross SH2. Since then Rotary has constructed a track and bridges behind the traffic barrier north of Birchville to the GW pumping station. It is planned to extend this to the Mangaroa bridge underpass, making that length of road much safer for pedestrians and cyclists.
Further north we have cut approach tracks to the new subway at the top of Kaitoke Hill. These lead from Kaitoke Regional Park to the Pakuratahi Forest via what was the logging truck access road. Wisitors can walk or cycle via the access road to Tunnel Gully or the Rimutaka Rail Trail. The whole development opens up some very good loop trails for mountain bikers – ideal for exploring some time this summer.
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We’re driving over this now - the underpass at the top of Kaitoke Hill links Kaitoke Regional Park to Tunnel Gully and the Rimutaka Rail Trail.

Regional Outdoors Programme wins award

We knew it was good and now it’s official. During the NZ Recreation Association’s “At the Heart” conference held in November, the GW Regional Outdoors Programme 2005 received the "Highly Recommended" award in the Outstanding Programme Award category.

Recognising excellence, commitment, best practice and quality performance in the provision of a recreation programme, this award is a tribute to the volunteers and staff who made last summer’s programme happen. 

Increasingly sought after by organisations nationwide, the New Zealand Recreation Association Awards recognise and honour organisations and individuals who have made exceptional contributions to the recreation industry - and to the health and vitality of their environment and community.

Pencarrow Lakes Open Day
On Saturday 6 August around 150 people were bussed or cycled to Lakes Kohangapiripiri and Kohangatera in East Harbour Regional Park. Run in partnership with DoC and supported by MIRO, the Open Day included walks and 4WD trips over almost all the southern block of the park. A very special day, made happen by expert hosts, great organisation and of course the unique location itself. Once again, a big “Thanks!” to all who helped out.
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Wellington seems strangely close to the action
Making concessions for business
What do you think is the most popular commercial activity in the parks and forests? Running events? Guiding “Lord of the Rings” tours?

Most concessions are granted to film companies using the parks as settings for TV shows, films and commercials. Over the winter filming took place in Kaitoke and Belmont Regional Parks, Tunnel Gully, and near the Wainuiomata WCA’s Morton Dam on The Lost Children and The New Tomorrow.
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New ranger’s office at Stratton Street?


Mopping up Korokoro pines

The severe storms in 2004 wreaked havoc with an old stand of pine trees located in the Korokoro Valley. Many large trees fell over, meaning that tracks to the Korokoro Dam and Baked Beans Bend were blocked by fallen logs. Staff and contractors were able to reopen the main Korokoro Dam track quickly, but the track between The Forks and Baked Beans Bend remains closed with a detour in place. There is still a risk of trees continuing to fall over the track.

We are now planning to remove log debris from the Korokoro Stream and fell trees that pose a risk to visitors. Access to the isolated site is extremely difficult and the remaining trees are very awkward to remove safely, so this will be a job requiring specialist forestry skills.

All going to plan, the area will be closed for periods of time following the summer school holidays. Once the work is completed the tracks in the area will be fully reopened for public use.

The pine stand dates back to the 1930s and may be the result of a work scheme for unemployed in the former Petone Borough water catchment. GW Ranger Chris Wootton says, “While the stand was planted with the best of intentions, there doesn’t appear to have been any attention paid to the access constraints of the site. Thus commercial logging of the block is uneconomic and now we are left with the legacy of large pine trees prone to falling over during storm events. Something people planting pine trees even today need to take note of!”
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Pine forest reduced to matchsticks – the power of nature in the Korokoro Valley

Getting the money to pay for it all

Greater Wellington is now drafting the Long Term Council Community Plan 2006-2016. This is our Ten-Year Plan, detailing the major projects GW will be involved in, the associated costs and required rate increase. 

We expect to invite submissions to the Ten Year Plan from around 31 March 2006. Keep your eye out for more information around that time. If there is something in the parks you think deserves to be funded, this is your chance to have your say.
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